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 Berkeley City College

College Roundtable for Planning and Budgeting

MINUTES

Monday, April 23, 2018

Present:
Claudia Abadia, Ramona Butler, Lisa Cook, Barbara Des Rochers, Kuni Hay, Cynthia Reese, Shirley Slaughter, Alejandria Tomas, Joseph J. Bielanski, Jr., John Bennett (ASBCC), Nancy Cayton
Co-Chairs: 
Rowena Tomaneng, President and Kelly Pernell, Academic Senate President 
	AGENDA AND DISCUSSION ITEMS

	1.   Agenda Review

	The meeting was called to order. President Tomaneng noted that the 2018/2019 BCC Resource Request topic will be a part of District Updates as she also has the upcoming Bond Parcel Tax to add in relation to the resource request topic. 

John Bennett, a new ASBCC representative to Roundtable introduced himself to attendees. Attendees followed with a round of introductions including their names and positions. 
The agenda was reviewed and items addressed but it was not approved as attendance did not reach quorum.



	2. Review Minutes from 3-26-2018

	The March 12th meeting minutes were added for review. Both the March 12th and March 26th meeting minutes will be approved at the May 14th Roundtable meeting.
President Tomaneng noted that she was not present at the last Roundtable meeting due to travel. She requested that Kelly Pernell (co-chair) and Kuni Hay (acting co-chair for 3/26) review those meeting minutes for any edits that may need to be reflected prior to the committee’s review for approval.


	3. Technology Committee Membership

	Facilitator: Rowena Tomaneng 
For this academic year, President Tomaneng is co-chairing the Technology Committee with Justin Hoffman.  She noted that they have made progress and are now holding meetings on a regular basis. The next meeting will be held this Thursday, April 26th. At their last meeting they looked at the Shared Governance Manual and committee membership and are recommending two changes.

1. There is one position on the committee for Admissions and Records (A&R). Since we have a broader Enrollment Services area, they are recommending replacement of the A&R representative to a representative from Enrollment Services.

2. Because there are so many technology aspects related to our Student Success and Support Program (SSSP) initiative and we have new software coming in such as the Starfish implementation, they found it to be important to include a counseling representative.

This is for information only and will be brought back to our last meeting when we have quorum.

Q. In the Shared Governance Manual, does the charge list when the regular meetings are? 
Response: The manual does say it will be the last Thursday of every month and the committee will go back to that. They had a special meeting schedule that was set up starting in the Fall because there were items that were not being attended to, and there were different co-chairs. 

Q. Kelly stated that she understood that there was a website taskforce for a while and asked if the taskforce is being absorbed into the Technology Committee or is it just reporting to the Technology Committee.

Response: President Tomaneng’s comment on the website was that all of our governance committees have a webpage and, as she has been reviewing all of the webpages the only committee that is up-to-date is this committee; the college Roundtable. She indicated that since we have had a lot of transitions happening, such as the transitions on the Tech Committee, they did not have documents posted for at least half a year.

Her understanding of the Website Refresh Taskforce is that Dean Barbara Godoy is still heading up that taskforce to work with the contractor, Conrad Seto.

· She is looking forward to making an announcement hopefully within a week about our new Public Information Officer that will be joining the campus sometime in May.

· The PIO is the standing co-chair for the Website Refresh Taskforce.
· She thinks it needs to continue because it is a campus-wide project.

Kelly added that she will add as an informational item to the Senate agenda that shared governance committees should update to include meeting minutes and agendas.

Q. Theresa Rumjahn used to be the keeper of administrative passwords and would be able to give people access; who has that responsibility now?

Response: Since we have a vacant Web Content Developer position that is posted in terms of the internal search, we have been getting support from Jeejun Bertuso in Student Services who has access in issuing access.

· President Tomaneng will send an email to contact Jeejun for area/unit administrative passwords.

Kelly reminded everyone that it is very important that we post agendas and minutes on our shared governance sites to the public as it is an accreditation standard.

· President Tomaneng will check in with all of the Vice Presidents to ensure they are taking a look at all of their committees and meetings.

· Student Services has been very active in updating in the last year as they had to update for Title IX and we were updating college-wide for Clery Act reporting.

Q. With the website revamping how does that affect our current content, or will it?
Response: It will affect our current content because there is going to be a timeline developed with different phases and all areas will have to be involved. We know when we look at all of our pages, there are so many that need to be streamlined in addition to being updated so that they are current.

Q. Will the current information on the website be migrated into the new format or should be download them?

Response:  President Tomaneng indicated that she is waiting for more detailed information since the contract was just approved at the last Board meeting.  She indicated that once they have that information, they will make sure it gets rolled out.

Technology Committee Members

Co-chairs: Rowena Tomaneng and Justin Hoffman
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	4. BCC 2018/2019 Resource Requests
· District Bond and Parcel Tax

	Facilitator: Rowena Tomaneng
At the March 26th meeting we endorsed moving forward the BCC 2018/2019 Resource Request document. This was a summary document that included:

· Classified Prioritization

· Faculty Prioritization

· Technology Needs

· Facility Needs

· Discretionary Needs

Also included was a general request of the amount needed. As an example, President Tomaneng stated that for Facility needs, we noted that we still need $6M+ to finish the Milvia Street renovation. In addition to funds needed for the renovation, we identified furniture and equipment needs. The document was sent to the Planning and Budget Council per their request.  At the meeting the requests were presented but the PBC wanted more specific detail in terms of cost for certain grouping of items.
· The three other colleges and the district didn’t prioritize what they submitted and ran a report that pulled out requests from Program Reviews.

· Director Shirley Slaughter noted that they did not give any dates for bringing it back.
· She also reported that they were reminded that we are living outside of our means.

· They talked about funds generated from our international students.

· The amount generated was noted as approximately $3.8M.

· BCC was noted as their largest feeder. 
· At this Friday’s meeting President Tomaneng will follow-up with the PBC to see if there is a new due date to submit the detail required.
· For the classified prioritization and also the faculty and admin sections, they want the average cost with salary and benefits added.
· We clustered different types of technology items and they wanted the few million dollars that we totaled broken down more.

In terms of the focus of the last PBC meeting turning to the point that we are actually spend more than our revenue, tomorrow at the Board meeting Vice Chancellor Romaneir Johnson will be presenting the budget outlook to the Trustees.

· She will show what happened in 2017-2018 from the tentative to the projected actual based on our Full Time Equivalent Students (FTES), our enrollment, and then what the projection is going to be for 2018-2019.

· She will also show where we have deficit spending moving into 2018-2019.
Q. VPI Kuni asked if based on what President Tomaneng saw, were there changes in FTEF allocation. She stated that VC Siri Brown said she is going to augment that based on what VC Johnson was going to do.

Response: She was just doing a review of the presentation and it didn’t get into any of the details of the FTEF. She is, however, sure that it will be upcoming because she has been working very closely with VC Brown.

President Tomaneng noted that before she came that year, the 2016-2017 year, when they look at our actual enrollment that we generated, we were severely down, at least 3700 FTES across the district.  That means in 2017-2018 we needed to make up for being down as we did not get the apportionment because we didn’t earn the enrollment. VC Johnson will be communicating the state of affairs to all of the constituencies and the district.
Q. Barbara Des Rochers asked if it is known why we were down.
Response:  President Tomaneng responded that she didn’t see the analysis of what happened in that year. 

District Bond and Parcel Tax
The good news is that we received the results of the community survey on is the community receptive of our district going out for another Bond and are they receptive if we also went out for another Parcel Tax.

· 85% of everyone polled strongly supported a Parcel Tax.

· We also had the high number percentages for support a Bond up to $800M for the district.

President Tomaneng expressed her excitement about it in the sense that whatever we have in the Facilities Technology Master Plan that could be the ask for BCC in terms of:

· Looking for another property.

· Having more technology for the infrastructure here.

· Finishing the Milvia property.

Q. When they surveyed in the community what were they emphasizing of the needs.  Barbara feels the community in the area is very supportive of BCC growing. She stated that when the Chancellor was here he suggested we should look into North Oakland but we were trying to say we could expand right here.
Response:  We are going to hear more about it and President Tomaneng shared the information just to get attendee’s initial feedback; would everyone be in support of the district going out on the bond and Parcel Tax in the initial election? She stated that 60% of the voters is Oakland and Berkeley is 21%. From the meetings at the partnerships that we have formed here in our local area, they really want a strong presence in the next bond moving forward for BCC. They will demand it in terms of voting.

There will be more to come on the Parcel Tax and Bond.


	5. Accreditation - Assessment Progress

	Facilitator:  Kuni Hay
VPI Hay began by stating that she has an expert here (Alejandria Tomas) who has been doing this work way before her time. She stated she will ask her to help her with some information.  She noted she will stay on a high level and she is still in the process of understanding what has happened, what is happening and where we need to go. 
The document shared with us includes on the first page what we intended to do. So the Fall 2015-Spring 2018, which is now, she thinks in 2015 when we submitted the self-study, from that point how on we have been planning to do the Institutional Learning Outcomes (ILO) and then also Course Assessment Cycle was established, and also Program Assessment.  So, really on a high level her update is she has done a lot of studying from Alejandria Tomas and Nancy Cayton and then some of the community members to understand where it is going.  As of today, we have a little bit more to go. We have, according to Nancy’s assessment, 45% of the SLO assessment done. A few more are coming in but she is not sure how it is going to be. That is primarily the instructional programs and according to her, Instruction the program level she thinks it is 45%.  And then the Student Services is 0. 

For Institutional Learning Outcomes she thinks the plan is being met but how we are executing it is a question. What she sees is a lot of people have been putting in a lot of work and great work has been done but she thinks we have a good amount of improvements to make.  

By Fall 2014 all 114 colleges should have reached 100% assessment in academics and student services and then administrative services, including Office of Instruction and President’s office. That is a standard so the fact that we are at 45% in mostly academics, we are not meeting compliance. And then not only that we are not meeting compliance, that’s important, but also we are not getting good information from the faculty who teach and we need that information really desperately to make sure what kind of improvements that we can make. This is really faculty driven and then program experts and student services driven and so it’s really important. She thinks information that we gain from this process is going to be a foundation for the Guided Pathway development. It’s an opportunity but we need to do some catch up. 
Taking a look at the first page, she referenced the Course Assessment Cycle section Fall 2015-Srping 2018. VPI Hay stated she wasn’t sure about the 20% or where it came from.

· Lisa Cook added that 5 (20%) would be 100% by Fall 2018.

· Alejandria added that it is a six-semester cycle and they always said that the first semester of the 3-year cycle will always be the planning semester and then 20% (each semester) after that.
Not every course is going to be assessed every semester. Using Chemistry as an example, VPI Hay stated we have state approved, most current courses in a given year that will be provided to the department and we can make recommendations to say in three semesters you will be out of the chemistry. Seven courses are going to be assessed this semester, next semester another five will be assessed and things like that can be provided and then get department’s feedback, for example as far as the calendar goes. Currently each department is deciding on their own which one to decide. One thing is to have clearly identified and agreed upon calendar that we can follow and monitor; it will be really important and that is required by ACCJC to make sure that we post it and that everybody can follow. 
Alejandria apologized and then noted that she couldn’t understand the recommendation. She knows the departments agreed on the calendar and there is a calendar that they are monitoring the calendar. They send them to Chairs and the SLO liaison.
Kelly remembers two years ago that they had to fill out which courses they were going to assess.

It was stated by VPI Hay that Math is 100% but not every department is following what we have asked to do. 

A concern of Kelly’s is that Arts and Cultural Studies has one department chair and many disciplines underneath it and many faculty teach a particular course and it’s taught by an adjunct.

· The department chair may not be in that discipline and is 100% reliant on that adjunct to do the SLO.

· Maybe the recommendation for the PIE committee is develop a way to support those single course adjunct taught courses.

· Give them a highly structured way of being able to assess their student learning outcomes such as:

· Alignment of whatever the final exam is.

· Align them to the student learning outcomes.
· Provide them with an overview SLO so it’s easy for them to apply.

· She feels that the single courses might be a big problem and why we are not getting to 100%.
Alejandria added that there is no carrot stick to do this; there is nothing in the PFT contract that requires them to do this and we are not offering them any incentives to accept that they have to assess their courses.
Also noted by Barbara D. is that there is no time, which is critical when you are overwhelmed on a daily basis.
As Alejandria and Jenny Lowood met with a lot of faculty members they are already doing the assessment. The part that blocks them is how to document the assessment. She added that:
· You are grading your students so instead of looking at it as individual students you look at skills.

· You are already doing the assessment it is just a matter of documenting them.

Kelly noted it to be a ton of work and recalled that a couple of years ago the TLC and professional development set aside money, $2,000 per department, for departments to apply for little mini-grants to do SLO assessments.
Adding to the conversation, President Tomaneng believes there are different types of incentives that some of the other colleges have been using. She checked in with PFT because we all do things differently.
· She believes that Merritt has assessment tied to 20% of the budget for the departments. This is something PFT shared with her.

· Going back to Barbara’s comments about the time, at one of her other campuses they would do a special convocation day focused on ILOs.

· On the assessments, it would be run like a professional learning experience and then the departments and divisions would have time to meet.

· A stipend would be given to part-timers to set aside that time.
· She stated that it would be great to have the conversations happen at the Chairs and Academic Senate to generate these ideas.

We don’t want it to be just checking off. Assessment is meaningful in terms of what faculty is doing in the classroom and for changes that are happening in the service areas. We want to make sure we move in that direction versus just saying that it’s just compliance.
Dean Cook thinks that it should also be tied to resource request. 

· Resource request should be driven by changes you are making to your program in order to improve the experience for students.

· This is all about changing the student experience in the classroom.

· When students aren’t getting what they should, then we are sitting down and looking at that and saying what do we need to change to better serve them. Then that comes to your Dean in your Program Review or APU.
· What may be missing also for faculty is the connection between this driving resource requests.

· The departments that get it done and are clear about what they want, maybe those departments get to go first in their requests.
· Ultimately what is supposed to happen here is the experience for students’ changes.

· We are not done until you see something different happening with students and then you measure that outcome again and you see the students are doing better.

· These outcomes are supposed to be critical concepts that students have to hit in order to progress and move on in their studies. 

· Dean Cook expressed a desire to look at and see what has changed in the experience of students as a result of our assessments and every Flex Day review those changes.

· She also expressed that there is a lot more excitement than she is feeling.

· She is feeling that we are really down to task, and it is really about the students.

Kelly added that it is refinement of the grade too:
· All faculty have to list their Student Learning Outcomes on the syllabus.

· All faculty have to grade each individual student and submit those grades.

· It can be one extra step of  rubric with did they meet the Student Learning Outcome, as well; just a refinement of that grade could be a holistic way, and then just take an average of that class.

· It could be that simple but it’s about training, giving that professional development to faculty who really don’t understand how to assess the Student Learning Outcome.

VPI Hay stated that she thinks that all of these great recommendations should be discussed with the right entities and the PIE committee is not enough. The committee has to be more inclusive, bigger and that includes different areas.  She stated that the PIE committee focuses on institutional level of assessment but we do need the committee that looks at everything; all assessments, and to promote those assessments and to think about how to make it simple so that the conversation can be really more quality about how do we help students succeed.  That can be a really exciting conversation. She recommended that they continue having the conversation but she will need more institutional perspective and to include more people from different areas, and also making sure that part-timers are really reached out to and supported.  She thinks that will be important.
It was expressed by VPI Hay that we have a good base and everyone has done a good job up to this point but it is important for us to rethink about it.  She indicated she has good examples from other places noting an 83 page document that Skyline College has done in the SLO framework. It has every framework, research and how she noted how they made it really simple for faculty, staff and administrators to use. There are good practices that we can take a look at to see what we like and how we want to define our process and stated this is an opportunity for us to rethink.
As for the contract, in 2015 when Barbara Beno was still the president, it was really clear that all 114 colleges were almost required that the SLO inclusion and assessment needed to be a faculty responsibility in the contract.  The fact that we don’t have it and we went through it is something for us to pay attention to.

Dean Cook then stated that it is in the self-assessment in the faculty evaluation but it is not listed under faculty responsibilities in the contract but it is in the contract somewhere. She stated that she thinks it is a lot of connecting the dots for people.  If we are moving to this new funding model where 25% is based on completion and completion should be related to students meeting the learning outcomes, then it’s not just accreditation, it’s built into the structure of how we do things.  Most importantly it appeals to our faculty as intellectuals who care about students and to help them to see how students benefit from doing this. Keeping it more positive in that vain would be helpful. It’s unfortunate for Peralta that the union really kind of stood in the way of having conversations that help people to build overall understanding of the value of this kind of assessment; how it directly relates to students’ experiences. It’s the data we want.

President Tomaneng added that in other districts they have been able to get some language in the contract; like when you have changes in part-time faculty compensation or what the office hours are about, they have in some districts conducting SLO as part of the paid office hours. She indicated that maybe it is something that VPI Hay could bring to Vice Chancellor Brown especially as we start negotiations again for the upcoming year.
VPI Hay agreed.

	6. Shared Governance Reports: Academic Senate, Classified Senate, ASBCC

	· Classified Senate (reported by Alejandria Tomas)
· Voting for Classified Employee of the Year is going to happen soon.
· The winner will be announced during the last day of the Classified Appreciation event.

· The District Classified Senate, VC Cole reported on the last module for ONEPeralta.

· She thinks we are on target to go live on May 15th.

· There was confusion about the Classified Senate meeting on May 10th because of the Classified Appreciation Days but there will be a meeting on May 10th.

To add to ONEPeralta, President Tomaneng mentioned that VC Cole mentioned in her meeting this morning that he will be putting out a communication to the district.

· We will not have access to the finance modules from May 15th through May 20th.

· Anything related to Student Servicers, including the Bursars office and HR, will still be active.

· We will not be able to do requisitions for that week.
Associated Students of Berkeley City College (reported by John Bennett)
· One of the senators has been getting students to take a BART survey, to hopefully get a discount.
· The bus discount helps a lot so they are hoping to have a similar arrangement with BART.

· Disabled students have approached him to discuss the elevators with us.  The middle elevator is down again.

· Disabled students also brought up waiting to us the disabled students restroom.

President Tomaneng responded that we do have a Facilities and Safety Committee and student representatives attend the committee. 

Director Slaughter added that the Safety Committee will be meeting tomorrow.
· She realizes that this has been an issue for students.

· They have signs on the restroom but outside of some standing guard, it is very hard to monitor that activity.

· John was invited to the Safety Committee meeting at 12:15 pm in Room 451A. 

Academic Senate (reported by Kelly Pernell)

· They are undergoing elections for the Senate Executive positions and Senator-at-large positions.
· Voting is underway and will close May 4th at 9:00 am.

· Faculty leaders were requested to spread the word.

· Joshua Boatright, head of the elections committee, posted the link online.

· She has been helping make appointments to hiring committees to replace some faculty members.

· She has been in touch with DSPS Coordinator hiring committee and will follow-up on Geography soon.

· Guided Pathways and AB705 were the big hot topics at the recent plenary session at the state level.

· AB705 is a going to be difficult to implement and track.

· She believes VC Brown will be organizing how they are going to address data.

· Jenny Yap recently attended a Guided Pathways workshop and she wants to come to the next senate meeting to discuss next steps in terms of getting together and implementing our work plan.

President Tomaneng added that we have the $152K allocation coming in.

· Kelly stated it would be nice to organize a college-wide meeting to set priorities of how we will move forward with that.

· VPI Hay indicated that VPSS Cifra was supposed to set up something yesterday.
· Last Friday, they talked about reinstituting the Educational Committee and also moving forward with the task force.

· Also noted by Kelly is that they need to figure out a way to incorporate student voice either via student surveys or student town halls, panels, etc.

· Continuing with her report, Kelly stated that last week’s Senate meeting PFT President Jennifer Shanoski came and presented the rules and responsibilities of the union.

· Next week, as well as addressing Guided Pathways, she will solicit some recommendations from the Senate on how they should convene and group. 

· Also, they are wanting to reconfirm their committee members for the upcoming year.

· This will be an agenda item at the next senate meeting.

	7. Announcements & Meeting Adjourned

	For purposes of the Minutes President Tomaneng wanted to clarify information:

· Regarding the Bond, she wanted everyone to know that the Board has to approve that the District is going to go out for the Bond.
· She does not want any misinformation communicated in this regard because the Board still has to approve it after the analysis is presented to them.

· Ramona Butler added that it now makes sense why all of a sudden, especially for those who complete requisitions and purchase orders, how the district is trying to reel everyone in and change the way things are happening.

For this year, just so that we can save a little, we were only allowed to use 50% of vacant positions in terms of salary saving use for any backfill versus the full 100%. 

· Whatever vacancies happened this year, they are utilizing the savings.
· We are on our way to filling some of the vacancies we had for 2017-2018.

There was a brief discussion on the deficit, declining enrollment, and that details will be presented by VC Johnson.

Barbara D. noted that they have gone the entire year without a full-time technician in the Biology department and noted that someone has to make up those hours, and that it is exhausting. She noted that it’s pretty upsetting to hear that half of the money (from vacant positions) goes back to the district.

She also asked if someone could address if we are working on having students automatically receive certificates and degrees.

Response: President Tomaneng believes this is being worked on in the Student Services end, the SSSP group.

Meeting adjourned.

	Next Meeting:  Monday, May 14, 2018, 12:15 p.m., Room 451A/B


Minutes taken: Cynthia D. Reese, 981.2851, creese@peralta.edu[image: image1.jpg]
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